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report from the President
 

dramatically within a fiscal year because they 

closely track variations in overall economic 

activity. in addition, data indicate that prop-

erty tax revenues are more stable across  

fiscal years than either revenues from other 

taxes or state aid payments to local govern-

ments because property tax revenues are 

less correlated with business cycles.

 although many observers believe that 

property taxes as a share of income are high-

er for low-income households than for high-income house-

holds, terming them “regressive,” this view is problematic 

for several reasons. First, most simple analyses of property 

tax incidence ignore renter households (who typically have 

below-average incomes), and are based only on the principal 

residence, whereas many high-income households have more 

than one home. 

 Second, because local property taxes are used mainly to 

provide local services to households who choose to live in 

the service-providing community, property taxes are essen-

tially payments for those services. To the extent that prop-

erty taxes are payments for benefits received by property 

owners, it makes no more sense to characterize them as 

regressive than it would to consider household payments for 

other goods such as food or clothing as regressive. Third, 

empirical studies show that the value of local services re-

ceived by households is often capitalized in their property 

values. Finally, sales taxes—often proposed as an alterna-

tive to property taxes—are clearly regressive. 

 Special challenges arise when local property taxes are 

used to fund local public services that spill over municipal 

boundaries or that raise issues of equity. For example, many 

states have altered the use of local property taxes to fund 

local schools by reducing the variation in per-pupil expen- 

ditures among local jurisdictions in order to improve the  

equity of school funding. These changes essentially reflect 

the view that the local provision of education is appropriate, 

but the level of funding for education should not be com-

pletely determined or borne by local governments. 

 in short, property taxes are extremely well suited as a 

source of funding for local services, and they are widely used 

in both industrial and developing countries.	

The property tax has been subject to much 

popular criticism and political pressure in re-

cent decades. Several states have implement-

ed, or are considering, a variety of caps and 

limits on property assessments, property tax 

rates, or total revenue raised from the prop-

erty tax. perhaps the best-known example is 

California’s proposition 13, which ties prop-

erty assessments to the purchase price of  

a dwelling (rather than its current market  

value) and limits the tax rate that can be levied on homes. 

 it is worth taking another look at the property tax and 

considering its strengths and weaknesses as a source of 

funding for local government services. 

 One of its major strengths is that local public services 

generally benefit local taxpayers. police and fire protection, 

trash removal, and street cleaning directly affect real prop-

erty and real property values in the taxing jurisdiction. More-

over, because land and buildings are immobile, it is difficult 

for local property owners to escape a tax on their real estate 

holdings. By contrast, a local sales tax can encourage pur-

chases in a low-tax locality, and a local income tax can en-

courage relocation by high-income earners. 

 Many observers believe that taxpayers are particularly 

sensitive to the property tax because it is highly visible and 

is levied at regular intervals. This visibility undoubtedly in-

vites more scrutiny from taxpayers, which sometimes leads 

to new proposals for property tax limits. However, this scru-

tiny also leads taxpayers to engage with their local govern-

ments to review how tax revenues are being spent on ser-

vices, thus promoting both civic engagement and fiscal 

discipline in local governments. These outcomes are 

strengths of the property tax, not weaknesses. 

 local governments typically cannot incur deficits in their 

operating budgets, so they must be able to accurately pre-

dict both their revenues and expenses during each fiscal 

year. property tax revenues are more predictable and stable 

within a fiscal year than revenues from virtually any other 

tax. The property tax base changes little during the year, and 

nonpayment rates of property taxes are low because the 

consequences of nonpayment are severe. By comparison, 

revenues from income and sales taxes can and do vary  

appreciating	the	Property	tax

gregory K. ingram
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Land Value Impacts of Bus  Rapid Transit 

Daniel A. Rodríguez and Carlos H. Mojica

D
uring	the	last	decade,	bus	rapid	tran-
sit	(Brt)	has	revolutionized	regional	
transportation	planning	in	much	of 	
the	developing	and	developed	world.	
Brt	went	from	being	a	fringe	trans-

portation	option	used	in	a	handful	of 	Brazilian	and	
australian	cities	to	becoming	a	prominent	mass	
transportation	alternative	for	local	and	national	
governments.	
	 Brt	is	not	a	single	concept;	rather,	it	encom-
passes	a	variety	of 	applications	designed	to	improve	
the	level	of 	service	of 	bus-based	mass	transporta-
tion	to	deliver	comfortable,	cost-effective	mobility	
emulating	rail	transit	(Wright	and	Hook	2007,	11).	
It	relies	on	coordinated	improvements	in	technol-
ogy,	infrastructure,	and	equipment	to	achieve	qual-
ity	service	(u.s.	general	accounting	office	2001).	
operationally,	Brt	applications	can	include	buses	
running	on	exclusive	rights-of-way	with	dedicated	
stations	and	preboarding	fare	payments,	or	buses	
operating	in	mixed	traffic	lanes	on	city	arterials.
	 arguably	the	Brt	concept	with	highest	recog-
nition	is	the	provision	of 	an	exclusive	right-of-way	
for	bus	transit	coupled	with	high-frequency	service.	
In	south	america,	Brt	systems	in	Curitiba,	Brazil,	
and	Bogotá,	Colombia,	feature	networks	of 	dedi-
cated	lanes	designated	for	exclusive	use	by	large-
capacity,	articulated	buses,	with	expedited	board-
ing	and	alighting.	
	 twelve	Latin	american	cities,	three	australian	
cities,	seven	u.s.	cities,	eight	asian	cities,	and	eigh-
teen	european	cities	have	Brts	in	place.	some		
are	complete	systems	while	others	are	single	lines.	
systems	actively	under	construction	also	span	the	
globe,	including	Dar	es	salaam	in	tanzania,	jinan	
in	China,	Bologna	in	Italy,	Mérida	in	Venezuela,	
and	auckland	in	new	zealand.	as	of 	March	2007,	
gtz,	germany’s	federal	development	enterprise,	
estimated	that	there	were	at	least	27	cities	with	

The Case of BogoTá’s TRansMILenIo

© TransMilenio
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active	Brt	planning	processes,	while	14	Brt		
systems	are	considering	further	expansions	(Wright	
and	Hook	2007).
	 the	dramatic	success	of 	Brt	is	due	in	part	to	
the	cost-effectiveness	and	relative	flexibility	of 	the	
investments	required.	Brts	often	can	transport		
as	many	passengers	as	most	conventional	light	rail	
systems	at	a	fraction	of 	the	cost.	Brts	also	com-
pare	well	with	heavy	rail	systems,	except	under	
circumstances	of 	very	high	passenger	demand	ex-
ceeding	50,000	passengers	per	hour	per	direction.	
Like	rail	systems,	however,	the	cost-effectiveness		
of 	Brt	hinges	on	the	ability	to	have	supportive	
land	uses	that	concentrate	activity	along	system	
corridors.	therefore,	in	most	cases	Brts	have	
been	built	in	corridors	with	proven	demand.		

transportation investments and  
Land re/development
It	is	also	plausible	that	Brts	can	attract	dense		
development	that	will	in	turn	enhance	the	Brt	
system	in	the	future.	this	reciprocal	connection	
between	Brt	investments	and	land	development	
has	been	a	cornerstone	of 	Curitiba’s	success.		
Despite	the	importance	of 	this	connection	for		
the	future	viability	and	cost-effectiveness	of 	Brts,	
however,	there	is	limited	empirical	evidence	avail-
able.	With	many	cities	considering	new	Brt	lines	
or	system	expansions,	understanding	whether	
changes	in	land	development	can	occur	is	criti-	
cal	to	anticipate	the	benefits	of 	the	system	and		
to	estimate	the	fiscal	impacts	of 	the	investment.	
	 urban	economic	theory	provides	a	starting	point	
to	explain	how	transportation	investments	can	in-

Land Value Impacts of Bus  Rapid Transit 

fluence	land	development	or	redevelopment.	such	
investments	are	expected	to	provide	accessibility	
benefits	to	those	positively	affected	by	it,	through	
travel	time	savings	afforded	by	the	investment.
	 In	a	metropolitan	land	market,	a	transporta-
tion	investment	is	expected	to	provide	accessibility	
advantages	to	parcels	close	to	the	investment	com-
pared	to	parcels	relatively	unaffected	by	it.	Because	
the	number	of 	parcels	benefiting	from	the	accessi-
bility	improvements	is	finite,	households	and	firms	
valuing	such	benefits	in	a	competitive	market	are	
expected	to	be	willing	to	pay	more	for	properties	
with	good	access	over	other	properties,	all	else	held	
equal.	In	this	way,	the	access	benefits	of 	transpor-
tation	investments,	if 	they	exist,	will	be	capitalized	
into	property	values.	
	 the	capitalization	of 	accessibility	benefits	stim-
ulates	development	by	enhancing	the	attractive-
ness	of 	parcels	for	development	or	redevelopment.	
Parcels	that	were	not	previously	considered	prime	
candidates	for	real	estate	investment	appear	more	
attractive	after	the	transportation	investment	is	an-
nounced	or	implemented.	alternatively,	a	parcel	
already	developed	or	in	the	planning	stages	may	
be	developed	more	intensely	as	a	result	of 	the	in-
crease	in	values.	this	relationship	is	the	corner-
stone	of 	transit-oriented	development	(see	figure	1).	
	 In	addition	to	the	development	potential	insti-
gated	by	the	transportation	investment,	land	value	

f i g u r e  �

transportation investment and Property development flow chart

transportation  accessibility  capitalization  
re/development

investment  of Benefits  of Benefits  Ü Ü Ü

© Nicolás Estupiñán 
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lic	transportation	in	Bogotá	was	provided	by	private	
bus	operators	organized	into	firms	or	associations,	
which	added	and	stopped	services	with	little	gov-
ernment	oversight.	revenue	to	the	bus	operators	
was	based	solely	on	passenger	fares,	causing	in-
tense	competition	among	drivers	at	the	curb.	this	
operating	framework	resulted	in	considerable	social	
costs,	such	as	congestion,	poor	quality,	and	poor	
safety	(due	to	underinvestment	in	vehicle	main-
tenance).	In	1999	residents	experienced	average	
vehicle	speeds	of 	only	9	kph	(5.6	mph)	during		
the	daily	peak	commuting	period.	
	 By	the	late	1990s,	concerned	with	an	oversup-
ply	of 	transit	capacity,	poor	environmental	and	
safety	conditions,	and	decreasing	vehicle	speeds,	
the	city	government	invested	in	an	extensive	Brt	
network,	but	it	covered	only	areas	with	very	high	
demand	for	public	transportation.	areas	of 	the	
city	not	reached	by	the	Brt	continued	to	be	served	
by	the	original	associations,	and	the	environmental	
and	time	impacts	of 	their	activity	remained.	the	
Brt	investment,	transMilenio,	was	part	of 	a	
broader,	integrated	strategy	to	address	mobility	
challenges,	reclaim	public	spaces	for	pedestrians,	
and	increase	access	to	green	space.	
	 transMilenio	has	been	implemented	in	two	
phases,	with	a	third	phase	currently	under	engi-
neering	design.	the	first	phase	was	planned	in	
1998,	built	in	1999–2000,	and	launched	in	Decem-
ber	2000	along	two	corridors.	the	second	phase,	
which	started	operating	late	in	2003,	gradually	
added	three	more	corridors.	all	phases	have	been	
implemented	through	a	successful	public-private	
arrangement:	the	government	funds	the	infra-
structure	and	oversees	long-term	planning	func-
tions,	and	private	firms	bid	for	the	operation			
of 	sets	of 	routes	or	catchment	areas.	
	 the	system	comprises	specialized	infrastruc-	
ture,	including	exclusive	lanes	for	high-service		
capacity,	enclosed	boarding	stations,	and	a	fleet		
of 	articulated	buses	with	an	off-board	fare	collec-
tion	system.	Coordinated	service	with	feeder	routes	
allows	access	to	transMilenio	from	neighborhoods	
farther	away	from	the	bus	route.	as	of 	november	
2007,	the	system	had	114	stations,	operated	more	
than	1,000	buses,	and	carried	1.4	million	one-way	
trips	per	day	at	an	average	speed	of 	27	kph.	
	 Considered	a	premier	example	of 	Brt,	Bogotá’s	
case	illustrates	the	transformation	of 	traditional	
transportation	corridors	with	severe	pollution,	
safety	problems,	and	unattractive	surroundings		
to	a	new	system	with	significantly	shorter	travel	

F e a t u r e 		the	Case	of 	Bogotá’s	transMilenio

Previous studies of Bogotá’s  
transmilenio and Property Values

the first study relied on asking prices for apartment rentals 

in 2003 (rodriguez and Targa 2004). The authors examined 

whether asking prices were related to proximity to the BrT for 

494 multifamily residential properties in a 1.5 km area of influ-

ence surrounding two TransMilenio corridors. They detected a 

premium of 6.8 to 9.3 percent for every 5 minutes of walking 

time closer to a BrT station. They also found that properties on 

the busway but not necessarily close to a TransMilenio station 

had a lower premium, presumably due to the negative noise  

and pollution effects of bus traffic. 

 in the second study, Muñoz-raskin (2006) used data on the 

values of 130,692 new multifamily properties provided by the 

Bogotá Department of Housing and Control from 2001 to 2004. 

He found that properties within the immediate proximity of feed-

er lines (0–5 minute walk) were valued more than those requir-

ing a 5–10 minute walk. His findings also show that high-value 

properties were valued higher if they were close to a feeder  

line, but in the case of trunk lines, the effect was the opposite. 

 The third study was completed in 2007 using assessed  

property values from cadastral data for 1,547 properties within 

1 km of TransMilenio (Mendieta and perdomo 2007). The study 

found that property prices increased between 0.12 and 0.38 

percent, depending on the distance to the BrT, for every 5  

minutes of walking time closer to a BrT station. 

 The fourth study used 304 residential properties and 40 

commercial properties to compare asking prices in two zones, 

one with and one without BrT access (perdomo et al. 2007).  

properties were matched using propensity scores and asking 

values were compared. The results were mixed, with most com-

parisons yielding statistically insignificant results. in only one 

case a premium of 22 percent for residential properties with 

BrT access was detected at standard levels of confidence.

increases	are	also	relevant	to	municipal	finances	
and	project-specific	financing.	the	success	of 	local	
instruments	such	as	tax	increment	financing	and	
value	capture	hinges	on	the	land	value	and	related	
development	changes	associated	with	the	project.	

Bogotá’s transmilenio system
Bogotá,	the	capital	of 	Colombia,	has	approxi-
mately	6.8	million	inhabitants	occupying	just	over	
29,000	hectares	of 	urbanized	area	(alcaldia	May-
or	de	Bogotá	2003).	Before	transMilenio,	all	pub-
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times,	less	noise,	and	fewer	greenhouse	gas		
emissions	(Cain	et	al.	2006).	

Land Value impacts of transmilenio
transMilenio	has	been	the	focus	of 	at	least	four	
studies	relating	land	values	to	the	Brt	system	(see	
box).	although	the	evidence	to	date	of 	the	rela-
tionship	between	transMilenio	and	property	values	
has	been	useful,	its	ability	to	inform	policy	remains	
limited.	For	example,	these	studies	rely	on	cross-
sectional	data,	so	it	is	impossible	to	isolate	whether	
the	Brt	caused	the	land	value	change,	or	whether	
planners	sited	the	stations	in	locations	that	were	
already	valued	by	residents.	Furthermore,	despite	
the	interest	of 	policy	makers	in	expanding	estab-
lished	Brt	systems	and	finding	ways	to	finance	
them,	no	studies	have	examined	whether	expansions	
provide	benefits	to	properties	that	were	already	
served	by	the	Brt	system.
	 using	before	and	after	data	on	property	asking	
prices,	we	examined	whether	prices	changed	as		
the	transMilenio	system	expanded.	understand-
ing	how	prices	changed	in	Bogotá	is	particularly	
important	given	the	long-standing	experience	of 	
the	Colombian	government	with	land	value	capture	
instruments	and	the	increased	interest	of 	finding	
new	financing	sources	for	future	Brt	extensions	
(Furtado	2000).	

	 our	data	came	from	a	sample	of 	properties		
in	the	Bogotá	metropolitan	area	between	2001		
and	2006.	the	Phase	II	transMilenio	extension,	
opened	to	the	public	in	December	2003,	provided	
the	setting	for	the	study.	In	the	analysis	we	used	
single-family	properties	located	within	1	km	of 	the	
Brt	system	that	benefited	from	the	system	exten-
sion	in	one	of 	two	ways:	by	gaining	local	access	to	
transMilenio	due	to	the	extension,	or	by	gaining	
regional	access	due	to	the	expanded	reach	of 	the	
network,	which	we	label	“network	effect.”	
	 to	measure	network	effects	we	used	properties	
that	previously	had	only	local	access	to	a	trans-
Milenio	station,	but	now	benefit	from	the	expand-
ed	reach	of 	the	Brt	system.	By	contrast,	proper-
ties	that	did	not	have	local	transMilenio	access	
prior	to	December	2003,	but	also	benefited	from	
the	expansion,	are	used	to	examine	the	local			
access	effects	(see	figure	2).	
	 all	properties	likely	to	be	affected	by	trans-
Milenio	are	deemed	as	belonging	to	network	effect	
or	local	access	intervention	areas.	However,	because	
property	values	may	change	from	before	to	after	
intervention	for	reasons	other	than	the	trans-	
Milenio	changes,	we	also	include	properties	in	a	
control	area	that	did	not	benefit	directly	from	any	
of 	the	transMilenio	investments,	or	other	bicycle	
route	or	major	park	investments.	

f i g u r e  2

mapping helps identify Properties to evaluate transmilenio’s Land Value impacts

the left panel shows properties in selected neighborhoods that had access to transmilenio before 200� 
(red lines) and that may have benefited from the system extension (blue lines). the right panel shows 
properties that benefited directly from the extension because prior to 200� they had no local access to 
transmilenio. Properties that did not benefit directly from the 200� extension or from other large public 
works projects are used as controls.

Control properties

properties served  
by BrT in 2000

properties served 
by BrT extension 
in 2003

Control properties
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	 simple	descriptive	statistics	from	both	interven-
tion	areas	and	the	control	area	show	that	properties	
in	the	network	effect	area	were	more	expensive	
than	those	of 	the	other	two	areas,	both	before	and	
after.	Properties	in	the	local	access	area	had	similar	
prices	to	the	control	area	before	and	after.	Further-
more,	asking	prices	increased	at	different	rates.	For	
properties	in	the	network	effect	area,	prices	appre-
ciated	5.1	percent,	compared	to	9.5	percent	for	
properties	in	the	local	access	area	and	7.7	percent	
for	those	in	the	control	area	during	the	same	period.	
these	differences	can	be	deceptive,	however,	be-
cause	the	properties	being	offered	in	the	market	
may	have	been	different	before	and	after	the	
intervention.	
	 For	example,	the	control	area	has	significant	
amounts	of 	industrial	uses	(22.7	percent)	and		
vacant	lots	(14.1	percent)	relative	to	the	other	two	
areas	(network	effect	area:	0.5	percent	industrial	
and	0.8	percent	vacant;	local	access	area:	13.7	per-
cent	industrial	and	7.0	percent	vacant),	even	though	
population	densities	are	similar.	the	control	and	
local	access	areas	have	little	or	no	commercial	uses,	
while	the	network	effect	area	has	a	more	balanced	
mix	of 	residential	and	commercial	land	uses.	there-
fore,	a	regression	analysis	was	necessary	to	help	us	
isolate	the	price	variation	identified	from	the	effects	
of 	inflationary	pressures,	differences	in	the	supply	
of 	housing,	or	the	impact	of 	the	transMilenio		
extension	on	housing	prices.	our	models	also	cor-
rected	for	the	correlation	that	exists	for	properties	
that	are	closer	together	in	space,	relative	to	those	
that	are	further	apart.

Property Value Changes in BRT  
Serviced Areas
our	regression	model	findings	for	the	network	ef-
fect	area	relative	to	the	control	area	showed	consis-
tent	evidence	that	prices	for	2001	and	2002	were	
similar	between	the	intervention	and	the	control	
areas,	with	no	appreciation	occurring.	However,	
we	detected	a	consistent	positive	appreciation	in	
the	intervention	area	from	2003	onwards,	relative	
to	the	control	area.	
	 the	resulting	asking	prices	from	the	estimates	
are	shown	in	figure	3,	which	was	constructed		
using	a	simulation	based	on	estimated	coefficients	
and	their	variance–covariance	matrix.	the	values	
represent	a	property	that	was	between	10	and		
20	years	old,	with	all	other	variables	set	to	their	
median	values,	while	changing	the	year	from		
2001	to	2006.	
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	 Properties	in	the	intervention	area	appre-	
ciated	earlier	and	more	than	properties	in	the		
control	area.	Figure	4	shows	changes	in	prices		
between	the	intervention	and	the	control	areas	in	
percentage	terms.	the	2003	spike	in	prices	in	the	
intervention	area	may	be	the	result	of 	owner	an-
ticipation	of 	the	opening	of 	the	Brt	extension,		
or	other	real	estate	submarket	changes	not	ac-
counted	for	in	our	variables.	although	similar		
anticipation	effects	for	mass	transit	extensions		
have	been	documented	elsewhere	(Knaap,	Ding,	
and	Hopkins	2001),	none	have	been	examined		
or	documented	for	the	network	effects	that	such	
extensions	create.	

Property Value Changes in Non-BRT 
Serviced Areas 
our	regression	model	findings	for	the	local	access	
area	relative	to	the	control	area	showed	mixed	evi-
dence	of 	price	increases	in	areas	not	previously	
serviced	by	the	Brt	system.	In	some	cases	(de-
pending	on	the	model	specified)	prices	in	the	inter-
vention	area	were	higher	than	in	the	control	area	
for	properties	offered	in	2001,	2003,	2004,	and	
2006.	other	models	showed	less	consistent	rela-
tionships.	a	test	of 	the	coefficients	for	the	before	
period	and	the	coefficient	for	the	after	period		
shows	no	joint	difference	in	property	prices.	

the Bottom Line:  
transmilenio and Property Values
overall	our	results	paint	a	mixed	picture	of 	the	
appreciation	of 	prices	due	to	Brt	extensions.	on	
the	one	hand,	the	evidence	suggests	price	appreci-
ation	for	properties	already	served	by	Brt,	since	
they	also	benefited	from	the	extensions.	the	esti-
mated	asking	price	premium	is	between	15	and	20	
percent,	although	the	appreciation	began	one	year	
before	the	extension	was	inaugurated.	this	is	sig-
nificant,	given	that	we	know	little	about	the	poten-
tial	magnitude	of 	these	effects.	By	contrast,	we	
found	limited	evidence	of 	asking	price	increases	
for	properties	along	a	corridor	that	previously	did	
not	have	a	local	Brt	station,	but	that	now	is	
served	by	the	extension.	
	 We	cannot	claim	unequivocally	that	the	price	
increases	were	the	result	of 	the	Brt	extension,	
because	they	may	be	the	result	of 	local	real	estate	
submarket	variations.	For	example,	the	City	of 	
Bogotá	emerged	from	a	deep	recession	that	ended	
in	the	early	2000s.	If 	the	recession	effects	were	not	
uniform	across	neighborhoods,	it	is	possible	that	

they	can	explain	the	differential	found.	Furthermore,	
it	is	possible	that	the	properties	already	served	by	
Brt	were	simply	capitalizing	the	benefits	of 	the	
original	investment	made	only	four	years	earlier.	

CONT iNUED  ON  paGE  24
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H. Spencer Banzhaf, Wallace E. Oates,  
and James Sanchirico 

T
he	conservation	movement	has	used	both	
private	enterprises	and	public	programs		
to	preserve	lands	of 	ecological,	aesthetic,	
and	historical	value.	one	notably	success-

ful	effort	has	employed	referenda	for	the	conserva-
tion	of 	open	space.	Between	1998	and	2006,	some	
1,550	referenda	appeared	on	state,	county,	and	
municipal	ballots	across	the	united	states,	and	
their	success	rate	was	very	high:	nearly	80	percent	
of 	these	measures	passed,	many	by	a	wide	margin.
	 these	referenda	encompass	a	broad	range	of 	
conservation	objectives:	the	preservation	of 	farm	
land;	the	protection	of 	ecologically	sensitive	wet-
lands,	meadows,	and	forests;	and	the	creation	of 	
new	recreational	sites,	to	name	a	few.	some	of 	

these	measures	have	been	initiated	at	the	grass-
roots	level	and	others	by	public	officials.
	 the	u.s.	experience	with	referenda	for	conser-
vation	purposes,	especially	their	striking	success	
rate,	raises	some	intriguing	questions.	What	does	
this	experience	tell	us	about	the	preferences	of 	the	
u.s.	electorate	for	the	conservation	of 	open	space?	
In	particular,	can	we	draw	some	generalizations	
from	these	local	referenda	concerning	what	people	
want	in	the	way	of 	open	space	preservation?	
	 a	second	set	of 	issues	relates	to	the	form	and	
effectiveness	of 	the	referenda	instruments	them-
selves.	Do	certain	kinds	of 	referenda	fare	better	
than	others?	For	example,	are	proposals	that	rely	
on	local	bond	finance	more	likely	to	pass	than	
those	that	are	funded	through	increases	in	local	
property	taxes	(or	other	forms	of 	local	taxation)?	
What	are	the	lessons	for	conservation	advocates		

Using Local Referenda to  
Preserve Open Space

Conservation through 
the Ballot Box  
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in	their	efforts	to	promote	the	preservation		
of 	open	space?
	 our	recent	study,	supported	by	the	Lincoln		
Institute	of 	Land	Policy,	has	used	the	LandVote	
data	set	of 	all	known	u.s.	open	space	referenda	
from	1998	to	2006	(Banzhaf,	oates,	and	sanchirico	
2007).	LandVote	is	compiled	by	the	trust	for	Pub-
lic	Land;	the	Land	trust	alliance	helped	in	this	
effort	until	2001.	these	data	indicate	the	number	
of 	yes	and	no	votes	cast	in	each	referendum,	and		
in	most	cases	provide	descriptive	information	con-
cerning	the	referendum	itself:	the	mechanism	used	
to	finance	the	proposed	measure;	the	purpose	of 	
the	preservation;	and	often	the	level	of 	funding.	
	 the	data	tell	an	interesting	story.	Figure	1	
shows	the	number	of 	open	space	referenda	that	
were	passed	compared	to	those	voted	on	in	each	
state.	We	see	that	successful	referenda	are	a	nation-
wide	phenomenon,	although	they	are	somewhat	
more	prevalent	in	the	northeast.	Figure	2	documents	
the	high	levels	of 	support	that	these	measures	have	
received.	each	bar	in	this	histogram	depicts	the	
fraction	of 	all	elections	in	which	the	yes	vote	fell	
within	the	indicated	5	percent	band.	
	 We	have	supplemented	the	basic	LandVote		
data	with	a	number	of 	other	variables	(e.g.,	u.s.	
Census	attributes	of 	the	community;	county-level	
land	use	and	agricultural	data;	information	on	the	
presence	of 	endangered	species;	and	a	set	of 	key	
political	variables)	to	explore	the	characteristics		
of 	communities	which	are	(or	are	not)	protecting	
open	space	and	the	forms	of 	referenda	measures	
that	receive	the	most	support.	

a Basic issue in statistical inference
Before	turning	to	our	findings	in	more	detail,	we	
must	address	one	especially	challenging	issue	of 	
statistical	interference.	the	basic	(and	powerful)	
theorems	of 	statistical	analysis	with	which	we	can	
make	inferences	about	whole	populations	from	
samples	of 	observations	typically	depend	upon	the	
randomness	of 	the	sample.	otherwise,	there	may	
be	systematic	biases	in	the	subpopulation	being	
tested,	resulting	in	erroneous	inferences	concern-
ing	the	characteristics	of 	the	larger	population.	If 	
we	are	interested	in	drawing	broad	inferences	about	
the	preferences	of 	the	u.s.	population	at	large	for	
open	space	preservation,	we	would	ideally	need	a	
random	sample	of 	individuals	or	communities.	
	 However,	the	communities	that	have	held	open	
space	referenda	are	not	a	random	sample	of 	u.s.	
counties	or	municipalities.	In	fact,	environmental	

organizations	have	selected,	often	with	great	care,	
those	jurisdictions	where	there	is	evidence	that	
such	measures	have	a	high	likelihood	of 	success.	
the	Conservation	Fund	and	the	trust	for	Public	
Land	have	even	published	handbooks	that	explain	
how	to	design	referenda	measures	and	where		
best	to	introduce	them	(Hopper	and	Cook	2004;	
McQueen	and	McMahon	2003).	our	sample	of 	
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F e a t u r e 		Conservation	through	the	Ballot	Box

communities	that	have	actually	held	open	space	
referenda	is	surely	not	random,	so	we	cannot	take	
their	characteristics	and	outcomes	as	representative	
of 	attitudes	or	preferences	for	the	country	as	a	whole.
	 economists	have	devoted	much	attention	to		
this	selection	bias	problem,	and	have	developed		
a	set	of 	statistical	techniques	to	address	it.	these	
approaches	typically	involve	the	statistical	estima-
tion	of 	a	first-stage	equation	(called	the	selection	
equation)	that	explains	the	propensities	or	charac-
teristics	that	lead	individuals	(or,	in	our	case,	com-
munities)	to	behave	in	the	prescribed	way	(for	our	
purposes,	to	hold	referenda).	using	the	results	from	
this	equation,	we	can	proceed	to	a	second-stage	
outcome	equation,	which	explains	the	percentage	
of 	yes	votes	in	our	sample	of 	local	referenda	in	a	
way	that	controls	for	the	self-selection	of 	those	
communities	that	actually	held	referenda.	

some findings from the selection  
and outcome equations
the	first-stage	equation,	which	allows	us	to	control	
for	self-selection	in	the	outcome	equation,	also	pro-
vides	some	interesting	results	concerning	the	char-
acteristics	of 	those	communities	that	have	chosen	
to	hold	open	space	referenda.	For	example,	com-
munities	with	higher	levels	of 	education	and	lower	
levels	of 	support	for	President	Bush	in	the	2000	elec-
tion	were	more	likely	to	hold	conservation	referenda.	
	 With	regard	to	ecological	concerns,	we	find	that	
communities	with	a	relatively	large	number	of 	en-
dangered	species	and	with	more	surface	water	ex-
hibit	a	higher	likelihood	of 	holding	open	space	
referenda.	In	addition,	communities	with	a	larger	
percentage	of 	their	populations	living	in	urbanized	
areas	were	more	inclined	to	hold	conservation		
referenda.	this	may	reflect	a	desire	to	preserve	
what	remains	of 	more	limited	open	space—the	
increased	value	of 	a	scarce	commodity.
	 of 	greater	interest	are	the	results	in	our	second-
stage	outcome	equations,	which	tell	us	what	deter-
mines	the	extent	of 	the	yes	vote	in	our	sample	of 	
referenda	(after	controlling	for	the	selection	prob-
lem).	Here	we	see	that	the	communities	that	chose	
to	hold	open	space	referenda	in	particular	years	
are	precisely	those	that	are	more	likely	to	vote	in	
favor	of 	them	at	that	time.	
	 this	finding	offers	two	(not	mutually	exclusive)	
interpretations.	First,	it	may	reflect	the	astuteness	
of 	community	leaders	in	responding	to	local	pref-
erences.	second,	it	could	result	from	the	effective	
targeting	of 	jurisdictions	by	regional	or	national	

land	trusts;	this	interpretation	is	consistent	with	
another	study	that	found	communities	with	more	
land	trusts	are	more	likely	to	support	conservation	
at	the	polls	(sundberg	2006).
	 With	respect	to	the	characteristics	of 	communi-
ties,	we	find	that	more	educated	populations	and	
those	with	fewer	children	are	more	likely	to	vote	in	
favor	of 	open	space	referenda.	More	densely	pop-
ulated	cities	also	tend	to	support	these	measures,	
which	(as	in	the	selection	equations)	may	indicate		
a	concern	with	the	preservation	of 	a	relatively	
modest	amount	of 	remaining	open	space.
	 a	particularly	intriguing	(and	complex)	issue	is	
the	role	of 	home	ownership	in	the	support	of 	open	
space	measures.	studies	of 	local	fiscal	behavior	
find	that	communities	with	a	relatively	large	frac-
tion	of 	renters	tend	to	spend	more	on	local	public	
programs	(oates	2005).	observers	have	suggested	
that	this	“renter	effect”	may	result	from	renters’	
perception	that	they	do	not	have	to	pay	for	these	
services.	under	local	property	taxation,	the	formal	
liability	for	the	payment	of 	the	taxes	rests	with	the	
landlord;	the	renter	never	sees	a	tax	bill.	thus,	there	
may	be	a	kind	of 	“renter	illusion”	under	which	
renters	are	simply	unaware	of 	the	extent	to	which	
local	property	taxes	affect	their	rents.	If 	it	is	true	
that	renters	think	they	get	local	public	services		
for	free,	then	they	may	be	favorably	disposed	to	
support	local	open	space	preservation.	(renters	
also	tend	to	support	other	forms	of 	local	public	
expenditure.)
	 Homeowners	may	have	their	own	reasons	to	
favor	land	conservation	programs.	not	only	does	
preservation	provide	a	wide	range	of 	amenities,	
but	the	associated	restriction	on	land	available		
for	development	can	serve	to	limit	the	supply	of 	
housing	in	an	area	and	thereby	increase	the	value	
of 	existing	homes.	We	might	thus	expect	a	“home-
owner	effect”	that	manifests	itself 	in	a	finding	that	
communities	with	a	higher	rate	of 	home	owner-
ship	have	a	higher	probability	of 	supporting	open	
space	referenda	at	the	polls.	of 	course,	home-	
owners	must	see	the	value	of 	these	gains	as	exceed-
ing	the	increase	in	their	taxes	(either	in	the	form		
of 	increased	current	property	taxes	or	future		
tax	liabilities	under	bond	finance).	
	 We	have	included	in	our	equations	a	variable	
indicating	the	percentage	of 	homeowners	in	the	
jurisdiction.	as	we	have	seen,	the	impact	of 	this	
variable	is	unclear.	the	sign	of 	this	variable	could	
be	either	positive	(if 	the	homeowner	effect	dominates	
the	renter	effect)	or	negative	(if 	the	renter	effect		
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is	dominant).	unlike	other	studies	of 	local	public	
expenditure	where	the	estimated	sign	of 	this	variable	
is	typically	negative,	we	generally	find	in	our	out-
come	equations	that	the	homeowner	variable	has		
a	positive	sign.	
	 For	the	case	of 	open	space	referenda,	the			
homeowner	effect	thus	seems	to	dominate	the	
renter	effect.	In	our	sample	of 	counties,	for	exam-
ple,	we	find	that	a	10	percent	increase	in	the	per-
centage	of 	homeowners	in	a	county	is	associated	
with	a	3	percent	increase	in	the	yes	vote	on	the	
referendum.	In	our	study	of 	municipalities,	we	
find	a	more	modest	1	percent	increase	in	support.	
Communities	with	a	larger	fraction	of 	homeowners	
seem	to	be	more	favorably	disposed	to	support	
conservation	referenda.	

financing open space referenda
one	of 	the	major	policy	results	emerging	from		
this	study	is	that	referenda	proposals	involving	
bond	financing	obtain	significantly	greater	voter	
support	than	those	that	rely	on	local	property		
taxation.	Local	residents	seem	to	have	a	decided	
preference	for	debt	finance	over	tax	finance.	
	 the	choice	between	bond	and	tax	finance	is		
an	issue	of 	great	interest	to	public	finance	scholars.	

In	the	nineteenth	century,	the	famous	British	econ-
omist,	David	ricardo,	pointed	out	that	there	is		
a	formal	equivalence	between	financing	a	measure	
by	current	taxation	or	by	issuing	debt.	In	one	case,	
individuals	(or	a	group	of 	individuals	in	a	commu-
nity)	pay	for	a	project	now	by	taxing	themselves	in	
the	current	period;	in	the	other,	they	delay	payment	
until	some	future	time	by	issuing	what	are	effec-
tively	Ious.	But	in	a	perfectly	functioning	credit	
market,	the	present	value	of 	the	future	payments	
to	redeem	the	Ious	(or	bonds),	which	are	discounted	
at	the	market	rate	of 	interest,	will	be	the	same	as	
the	current	tax	payments.	thus,	so	long	as	individ-
uals	have	costless	access	to	credit	markets,	they	
really	should	be	indifferent	to	the	alternatives	of 	
tax	and	debt	finance.	
	 this	proposition	has	become	enshrined	as	the	
ricardian	equivalence	theorem,	which	implies	
that	the	mix	between	tax	and	debt	finance	in	the	
public	budget	is	essentially	irrelevant.	If 	the	gov-
ernment	chooses	to	cut	taxes	by	issuing	bonds	and	
increasing	future	tax	liabilities,	individuals	will	sim-
ply	respond	by	increasing	their	current	savings	in	
order	to	maintain	their	planned	profile	of 	consump-
tion	over	time.	In	such	a	setting,	deficit	finance	has	
no	impact	whatsoever	on	the	level	of 	aggregate	

in both 2000 and 200�, 
voters in gallatin county, 
montana, overwhelming-
ly passed a $�0 million 
open space bond to 
help conserve more 
than �0 square miles of 
important farmland and 
wildlife habitat through-
out the county.
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find	a	clear	preference	for	debt	over	tax	finance	in	
our	second-stage	outcome	equations.	around	the	
mean	values	of 	our	data,	a	municipal	referendum	
making	use	of 	bond	finance	is	likely	to	gain	8	to	9	
percentage	points	of 	yes	votes	at	the	polls	as	com-
pared	to	a	proposal	relying	on	local	property	taxes.	
a	county	referendum	is	likely	to	gain	3	percentage	
points.	other	studies	of 	these	referenda	have	found	
the	same	result	(nelson	et	al.	2006).	Kotchen	and	
Powers	(2006)	claim	that	these	findings	constitute		
a	clear	rejection	of 	ricardian	equivalence.
	 on	closer	inspection,	we	find	that	this	conclu-
sion	is	not	necessarily	true—and	for	an	interesting	
and	important	reason.	In	order	for	ricardian	equiv-
alence	to	hold,	individuals	must	be	able	to	borrow	
on	the	same	terms	as	their	governments.	But	this		
is	clearly	not	the	case	in	the	context	of 	state	and	
local	finance	in	the	united	states.	the	interest		
income	on	state	and	municipal	bonds	is	exempt		
from	taxation	under	the	federal	income	tax,	which	
makes	them	very	appealing	to	potential	buyers.	as	
a	result,	state	and	local	governments	find	that	they	
can	typically	borrow	at	rates	of 	interest	substan-
tially	(several	percentage	points)	below	the	rates	
available	to	other	borrowers,	including	both	private	
borrowers	and	the	federal	government.
	 under	such	conditions	it	makes	perfect	sense	
for	individual	borrowers	to	try	to	make	use	of 	the	
leverage	available	to	their	state	and	local	govern-
ments.	rational	borrowers	would	want	to	shift	
their	portfolios	of 	debt	toward	issues	by	their	state	

spending	and	the	economy.	this	result	is	hedged	
by	a	number	of 	important	conditions,	but	it	is	a	
very	strong	and	controversial	proposition.	It	has	
given	rise	to	a	substantial	body	of 	empirical	test-
ing	with	quite	mixed	findings.	
	 the	case	for	ricardian	equivalence	is	much	
more	compelling	in	the	context	of 	local	public		
finance	than	in	a	national	setting	because	the	
source	for	this	equivalence	is	the	normal	operation	
of 	local	land	markets.	a	wide	body	of 	empirical	
literature	has	shown	that	all	kinds	of 	local	features,	
including	the	quality	of 	local	schools,	accessibility	
to	jobs,	environmental	amenities,	and	levels	of 	local	
taxes,	are	capitalized	into	local	property	values.	
People	are	willing	to	pay	more	to	live	in	commu-
nities	with	superior	levels	of 	amenities	and	lower	
taxes	(Fischel	2001).	
	 thus,	if 	a	community	opts	for	debt	finance	
(rather	than	current	taxation),	it	is	encumbering	
itself 	with	an	equivalent	level	of 	future	tax	liabili-
ties	that	will	tend	to	become	capitalized	into	local	
property	values.	residents	can	effectively	choose	to	
finance	their	public	expenditures	through	current	
taxes	or	an	equivalent	reduction	in	the	market	val-
ue	of 	their	homes.	It	is	straightforward,	in	a	simple	
model	of 	local	finance,	to	demonstrate	this	equiva-
lence—to	show	that	rational	individuals	should	be	
indifferent	between	tax	and	debt	finance	at	the	
local	level.
	 using	our	unique	data	set,	we	are	able	to	under-
take	a	direct	test	of 	ricardian	equivalence,	and	we	

in 200� the residents of simsbury, connecticut, demonstrated strong 
support for open space conservation by voting to spend $� million  
toward the purchase of ��� acres of land owned by the ethel Walker 
school. the property includes an important aquifer that supplies  
water to the town and contains an exceptional diversity of habitat.
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and	local	governments;	this	would	effectively	allow	
them	to	substitute	lower-priced	public	debt	issues	
for	their	own	private	debt.	thus,	the	finding	that	
local	residents	prefer	bond	financing	to	current	
property	taxation	does	not	represent	a	rejection	of 	
ricardian	equivalence.	We	would	expect	this	find-
ing	in	any	setting	where	public	borrowing	takes	
place	on	more	favorable	terms	(i.e.,	lower	interest	
rates)	than	private	borrowing.	
	 In	sum,	although	this	observed	preference	for	
bond	finance	cannot	be	taken	at	face	value	as	a	
rejection	of 	ricardian	equivalence,	it	nonetheless	
has	quite	significant	implications	for	the	design	of 	
local	referenda	for	the	preservation	of 	open	space.	
such	referenda	stand	a	better	chance	of 	passage		
if 	they	are	funded	through	local	bond	issues	than	
if 	they	rely	on	current	property	taxation.	

Local referenda and the  
conservation movement 
the	widespread	use	and	success	of 	local	referenda	
for	the	preservation	of 	open	space	provide	some	
prima facie	support	for	the	conservation	movement’s	
effectiveness	in	using	this	instrument	to	pursue	its	
objectives.	our	estimated	models	indicate,	for		
example,	that	communities	that	have	held	these	
referenda	are	predicted	to	have	relatively	higher	
levels	of 	support,	averaging	some	5	to	7	percent-
age	points,	than	communities	that	have	not	held	
conservation	referenda.	these	communities	also	
tend	to	be	located	in	areas	with	more	endangered	
species	and	with	more	surface	water	resources	to	
protect.	all	these	findings	are	consistent	with	the	
view	that	the	conservation	movement	has	success-
fully	identified	communities	where	referenda	have	
a	relatively	high	likelihood	of 	passage,	although	
many	local	referenda	are	still	approved	without	
outside	support.	
	 this	success	does	not	mean	that	there	is	no	
room	for	improvement,	however.	Consider	the		
following	conceptual	exercise.	For	the	240	county	
referenda	between	1998	and	2006,	we	identify	the	
top	one-third	(80),	which	our	selection	model	tells	
us	were	the	most	likely	to	hold	an	open	space	ref-
erendum.	We	might	think	of 	this	group	as	the	set	
of 	communities	most	likely	to	be	selected	for	refer-
enda	under	current	practices	of 	the	conservation	
movement.	then,	using	our	outcome	equation,		
we	identify	the	80	communities	most	likely	to	be	
successful	in	passing	such	measures.	this	set	of 	
communities	would	presumably	be	the	top	prior-
ity	if 	our	model	were	used	as	a	planning	tool.	

	 the	two	sets	do	not	fully	coincide.	We	find		
that	the	set	chosen	by	“current	selection	practices”	
receives	an	average	“yes”	vote	of 	62	percent,	with	
64	jurisdictions	receiving	more	than	50	percent.	In	
contrast,	the	80	communities	that	our	model	pre-
dicts	to	have	the	most	successful	outcomes	receive	
an	average	“yes”	vote	of 	68	percent,	with	79	of 	
the	80	receiving	more	than	50	percent.	this	model	
thus	identifies	several	jurisdictions	with	high	pre-
dicted	support	for	referenda,	but	where	such			
measures	were	not	actually	introduced.	
	 our	research	not	only	provides	some	helpful	
description	of 	historic	patterns	and	experience	
with	conservation	referenda;	it	also	can	help	to	
inform	and	guide	land	trusts	and	other	conserva-
tion	organizations	in	their	efforts	to	help	commu-
nities	preserve	open	space	in	the	united	states.	
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Land Lines: How did you become interested in the conservation of  land and biodiversity, and in the 
subject of  innovation among conservation practitioners? 
jim LeVitt:	as	a	boy	growing	up	in	Kansas	City,	I	loved	being	outdoors	on	family	trips		
to	arizona	and	Colorado,	and	at	summer	camps	in	Wisconsin	and	Maine.	My	interest	in	
ecology	intensified	as	a	teenager	in	the	late	1960s,	during	the	emergence	of 	the	environ-
mental	movement.	then,	as	an	anthropology	major	at	Yale	College,	I	had	a	chance	to	
focus	on	the	interaction	of 	human	cultures	and	the	environment,	and	on	how	cultures	
can	learn	and	change	over	time.	summer	internships	on	the	Burnt	Church	Indian	reserve	
in	new	Brunswick,	Canada,	reinforced	my	enthusiasm	for	what	is	today	called	sustain-
able	development.
	 after	college	I	worked	in	the	u.s.	Department	of 	the	Interior	as	a	program	assistant	
to	the	alaska	task	Force	that	helped	to	pass	the	alaska	national	Interest	Lands	act.	this	
legislation	protected	more	than	100	million acres	of 	national	parks	and	monuments,	wild-
life	refuges,	forests,	and	wild	and	scenic	rivers,	and	still	stands	as	the	largest	single	conser-
vation	initiative	in	american	history.	I	was	able	to	watch	leaders	like	secretary	of 	the	
Interior	Cecil	andrus,	Congressman	Morris	udall,	and	the	legendary	activists	edgar	and	
Peggy	Wayburn	realize	conservation	objectives	that	were	both	figuratively	and	literally	
monumental.	I	aspired	to	follow	their	examples	and	somehow,	someday,	make	a	sig-	
nificant	contribution	to	the	field	of 	conservation.
	 returning	to	the	Yale	school	of 	Management	as	a	graduate	student,	and	in	two	sub-
sequent	decades	as	a	management	consultant	advising	corporate	and	public	sector	clients	
on	strategy,	I	learned	a	great	deal	about	how	large	organizations	work,	and	about	the	
complexity	of 	achieving	lasting	change.	through	service	on	nonprofit	boards	during	the	
same	period,	I	was	able	to	stay	current	with	trends	in	conservation	practice.
	 When	I	had	the	opportunity	to	be	a	Fellow	at	the	taubman	Center	for	state	and	Local	
government	at	Harvard’s	Kennedy	school	in	1998,	and	subsequently	to	serve	as	coor-
dinator	of 	the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Conservation	Leadership	Dialogue	(CLD)	series,	the	two	
streams	of 	interest	in	strategy	and	conservation	merged	into	what	has	become	nearly		
a	decade	of 	work	on	what	I	term	“conservation	innovation.”	It	is	an	odd	juxtaposition		
of 	almost	contradictory	terms,	but	I	have	learned	that	in	conserving	ancient	places	and	
ecosystems	that	we	value,	conservation	practitioners	are	constantly	called	upon	to	come		
up	with	new	ways	of 	doing	business—what	I	call	“landmark	conservation	innovations.”

Land Lines: Can you share some examples of  landmark conservation innovations?
jim LeVitt:	such	examples	abound	in	the	history	of 	the	united	states,	and	throughout	
the	world.	they	range	from	the	protection	of 	the	Boston	Common	by	self-governing	
Puritan	settlers	in	1634	to	the	establishment	and	growth	in	Kenya	of 	the	greenbelt	
Movement,	an	effort	led	by	nobel	Prize	winner	Wangari	Maathai	in	the	recent	decades.	
these	innovations	involve	such	disparate	fields	as	conservation	science,	education,		
advocacy,	land	protection	(including	project	finance),	and	stewardship.	
	 typically,	the	most	significant	of 	these	initiatives	are	characterized	by	five	traits:	novelty,	
indicating	notable	creativity	in	conception;	strategic significance;	measurable	effectiveness;	
transferability	or	replicability from	one	jurisdiction	or	nation	to	another;	and	the	ability to endure, 
leaving	marks	on	professional	practice	and	in	land	use	atlases	for	decades	and	even	centuries.
	 Consider	the	example	of 	the	u.s.	national	park	system.	When	President	ulysses	s.	
grant	established	Yellowstone	as	a	national	park	in	1872,	setting	aside	about	1	million	
acres,	it	was	the	first	and	only	national	park	in	the	world.	(abraham	Lincoln	had	re-
served	Yosemite	in	1864,	but	as	a	state	park.)	By	the	year	2000,	nearly	every	nation	in	
the	world	had	established	national	parks,	collectively	covering	nearly	1	billion	acres—
that	is	a	thousand-fold	increase	in	128	years.	
	 the	creation	of 	Yellowstone	has	proved	to	be	highly	creative,	inspiring	land	protection	
efforts	worldwide;	strategically	significant	in	the	growth	of 	the	conservation	movement;	
effective	in	both	acres	protected	and	lives	enriched;	and	transferrable	to	every	continent	
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on	earth.	Furthermore,	the	idea	is	still	
going	strong	today,	with	new	parks	and	
national	monuments	being	created	in		
recent	years	from	utah	to	uruguay.
	 similarly,	the	birth	of 	the	land	trust	
movement	in	1891,	inspired	by	the	effort	
to	protect	the	magnificent	trees	known	as	
the	Waverley	oaks	growing	along	Beaver	
Brook	in	eastern	Massachusetts,	has	had	
global	implications.	the	land	trust	move-
ment	has	spread	around	the	world,	with	
vibrant	private	land	conservation	move-
ments	now	taking	root	from	Chile	and		
the	Czech	republic	to	new	zealand.	It		
is	humbling	to	see	how,	over	the	space	of 	
several	generations,	such	organizations	
can	become	powerful	forces	for	conser-
vation.	It	is	true	that	“great	oaks	do		
from	little	acorns	grow.”

Land Lines: How do these examples inform us 
as we face the immense conservation challenges of  
this century, including global climate change?
jim LeVitt:	the	challenges	we	face	are	
indeed	immense.	From	inland	drought	to	
rising	sea	levels	to	the	spread	of 	invasive	
species,	the	warming	of 	the	earth’s	climate	
may	lead	to	some	quite	dire	environmen-
tal	consequences.	For	example,	jesse	Logan,	
a	biologist	recently	retired	from	the	u.s.	
Forest	service,	offers	very	specific	scenar-
ios	of 	how	pine	beetles,	once	confined	to	
the	american	West	by	frigid	winter	tem-
peratures,	may	now	spread	devastation	in	
pine	forests	across	the	north	american	
continent	due	to	winter	warming	in		
high	latitudes.	
	 Likewise,	historic	drought	conditions	
in	the	Colorado	river	Basin	threaten	the	
water	and	power	supplies	throughout	the	
southwestern	u.s.	and,	however	critical	
these	problems	might	be	for	americans,	
the	changing	hydrologic	cycle	in	Bangla-
desh	and	India	could	lead	to	truly	cata-
strophic	threats	to	human	and	wildlife	
populations	there.

Land Lines: Are these threats beyond the scope 
and ability of  humankind to address? 
jim LeVitt:	I	don’t	believe	so.	at	least	three	
times	in	the	past	century		in	the	united	
states,	we	have	gathered	our	best	minds	
and	best	spirit	to	forcefully	address	threats	

to	our	natural	resources	and	environment.	
During	theodore	roosevelt’s	presidency,	
gifford	Pinchot	was	instrumental	in	creat-
ing	the	u.s.	Forest	service,	leading	to	the	
dramatic	recovery	of 	the	nation’s	forests.	
	 three	decades	later,	under	President	
Franklin	roosevelt,	Hugh	Hammond	
Bennett,	founder	of 	the	soil	Conservation	
service,	finally	helped	us	come	to	grips	
with	the	tragic	consequences	of 	the	Dust	
Bowl.	and	in	the	1960s	and	1970s,	inspired	
by	rachel	Carson’s	Silent Spring,	we	created	
the	environmental	Protection	agency	and	
the	endangered	species	act.	our	children,	
who	can	now	see	bald	eagles	in	substan-
tial	numbers	in	places	where	they	had	
virtually	disappeared,	are	the	beneficiaries.	
	 Certainly,	to	address	the	challenges		
of 	climate	change	and	disruptive	human	
impacts	on	the	planet,	we	need	new	ideas,	
new	tools,	and	new	programmatic	initia-
tives.	We	need	new energy technologies	that	
can	help	us	very	substantially	reduce	the	
release	of 	greenhouse	gases	into	the	atmos-
phere.	We	need	enforceable regulations	that	
will	control	the	release	of 	carbon	emis-
sions	on	a	global	basis.	We	need	new mar-
kets,	such	as	carbon	trading	markets	and	
wetland	mitigation	markets,	that	will	un-
leash	the	remarkable	power	and	creativity	
of 	private	entrepreneurs	to	establish	sus-
tainable	economies	around	the	globe.	and	
we	need	a	comprehensive	approach	to	
adaptive management	of 	working	and	pro-
tected	landscapes	and	seascapes	to	help		
us	cope	with	the	changes	in	the	climate	
and	related	ecosystem	dynamics	that			
are	already	being	registered	today.	

Land Lines: How are you working with   
the Lincoln Institute to advance the conservation 
community’s thinking on these issues?
jim LeVitt:	through	the	Institute’s	Con-
servation	Leadership	Dialogue	process,	
we	have	already	had	heartening	success	in	
bringing	conservation	finance	concepts	to	
light	with	the	publication	of 	From Walden 
to Wall Street,	which	was	principally	aimed	
at	opportunities	in	the	united	states.
	 this	year’s	meeting,	being	held	in	
Washington,	DC,	in	May,	will	focus	on	a	
framework	for	adaptive	management	that	
employs	cross-sectoral	cooperation	at	

multiple	scales	to	(1)	observe,	(2)	forecast	
and	plan,	(3)	take	action	on	the	ground,	
and	(4)	reassess	the	efficacy	of 	those	ac-
tions.	the	creation	of 	a	comprehensive,	
international	system	of 	adaptive	land	
management	would,	if 	accomplished,	con-
stitute	a	landmark	conservation	innova-
tion	of 	considerable	historic	importance.
	 In	january	2009,	we	plan	to	hold	a	
CLD	session	on	Conservation	Capital	in	
the	americas	on	the	campus	of 	the	uni-
versidad	austral	de	Chile,	in	the	beautiful	
riverfront	city	of 	Valdivia.	We	hope	to	
engage	conservationists	from	both	north	
and	south	america	at	the	meeting,	and	to	
publish	a	book	based	on	the	productive	
exchange	of 	ideas.

Land Lines: How will innovation in the  
field of  conservation finance make a difference  
in this effort?
jim LeVitt:	at	the	end	of 	the	day—or,	
perhaps	better	said,	at	the	beginning	of 	
the	day—we	will	need	historic	levels	of 	
funding,	from	the	public	sector	as	well	as	
private	markets,	to	bring	to	life	the	ideas	
that	are	big	and	bold	enough	to	substan-
tially	address	the	threat	of 	global	warming.	
	 the	good	news	is	that	the	field	of 	con-
servation	finance	is	brimming	with	new	
and	highly	promising	ideas	that	have	been	
tested	and	are	ready	for	deployment.	these	
include:	provision	of 	debt	and	equity	finance	
for	limited	development	projects;	the	es-
tablishment	of 	ecosystem	service	markets	
to	mitigate	the	impacts	of 	development	
on	soil,	water,	and	wildlife	resources;	the	
establishment	of 	global	carbon	trading	
markets	that	can	reward	actors	that	find	
effective	ways	to	reduce	greenhouse	gas	
emissions;	the	use	of 	tax	incentives	that	
encourage	individuals	and	businesses	to	
protect	private	land	for	the	public	benefit;	
and	the	implementation	of 	micro-finance	
and	growth	finance	facilities	that	can	un-
leash	the	entrepreneurial	energies	of 	peo-
ple	around	the	world	to	achieve	their		
sustainable	development	goals.	
	 It	is	an	exciting	time	to	be	involved	in	
conservation	finance.	the	Washington,	
DC,	and	Valdivia	conferences	should	add	
to	the	global	momentum	in	this	field.	
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students	of 	public	finance	and	fiscal	
decentralization	 in	 developing	 and	
transitional	countries	have	long	ar-

gued	 for	more	 intensive	use	of 	 the	prop-
erty	tax.	It	would	seem	the	ideal	choice	for	
financing	local	government	services.	Based	
on	a	Lincoln	Institute	conference	held	 in	
october	 2006,	 the	 chapters	 in	 this	 book	
take	 this	 argument	 one	 step	 further	 in	
drawing	on	recent	experience	with	prop-
erty	tax	policy	and	administration.	
	 two	main	sets	of 	issues	are	addressed.	
First,	why	hasn’t	the	property	tax	worked	
well	 in	 most	 developing	 and	 transitional	
countries?	 second,	 what	 can	 be	 done	 to	
make	the	property	tax	a	more	relevant	source	
for	 local	governments	 in	 those	countries?	
the	numerous	advantages	of 	the	property	
tax	as	a	local	government	revenue	source	
are	analyzed	and	discussed	in	detail	as	are	
the	many	perceived	disadvantages.
	 Compiled	 by	 editors	 roy	 Bahl,	 jorge	
Martinez-Vazquez,	 and	 joan	 Youngman,	
this	volume	examines	whether	the	proper-
ty	tax	can	be	made	to	work	under	a	variety	
of 	 circumstances.	 the	 underlying	 theme	
that	runs	through	most	of 	the	chapters	is	
that	the	property	tax	is	in	a	perpetual	tran-
sition,	and	 its	policies	and	administration	
are	always	changing.	Yet	most	analyses	are	
optimistic	 that	the	transitions	are	moving	
in	the	right	direction.	
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the	study	of 	fiscal	decentralization	
has	important	policy	implications	
for	 urban	 growth	 management,	

environmental	conservation,	and	property	
taxation.	First,	fiscal	decentralization	gives	
local	governments	powers	to	set	local	taxes	
and	 make	 local	 expenditures.	 second,	 in	
many	 countries	 local	 governments	 also	
have	powers	 to	 regulate	 land	uses	 within	
the	general	guidelines	set	by	higher	authori-
ties.	these	two	powers	interact	so	that	mu-
nicipalities	often	make	 land	use	decisions	
while	 considering	 their	 fiscal	 effects.	
Hence,	an	understanding	of 	the	degree	to	
which	 local	 and	 provincial	 governments	
can	exercise	power,	make	decisions	about	
their	 revenues	 and	expenditures,	 and	are	
held	 accountable	 for	 outcomes	 is	 crucial	
for	land	policy	research	and	education.
	 In	june	2007	gregory	K.	Ingram	and	
Yu-Hung	Hong	organized	the	second	in	a	
series	of 	Lincoln	Institute–sponsored	land	
policy	conferences	to	address	international	
trends	and	issues.	Its	goals	were	to	review	
decentralization	experiences	in	organisa-
tion	for	economic	Co-operation	and	De-
velopment	 (oeCD)	 countries	 and	 devel-
oping	 nations	 and	 to	 explore	 areas	 of 	
consensus	and	disagreement	among	schol-
ars	and	analysts	on	the	opportunities	and	
risks	of 	decentralization.	
	 three	 key	 themes	 emerged	 from	 the	
conference	and	are	presented	 in	 this	vol-
ume:	 (1)	 the	 extent	 and	 effectiveness	 of 		
local	service	provision	under	decentraliza-
tion;	 (2)	 the	 connections	 between	 decen-
tralization	 and	 local	 policies,	 appraising	
how	decentralization	is	related	to	jurisdic-
tion	size,	public	school	finance,	local	envi-
ronmental	policy,	and	urban	economic	de-
velopment	 strategy;	 and	 (3)	 the	 effects	 of 	
intergovernmental	 transfers	 on	 other	 is-
sues	such	as	local	fiscal	prudence	and	the	
association	 between	 decentralization	 and	
income	distribution.
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Continuing	their	Lincoln	Institute–
sponsored	research	on	the	role	of 	
universities	 in	 urban	 develop-

ment,	 Wim	 Wiewel	 and	 David	 C.	 Perry	
have	edited	this	book	on	global	universities	
to	 complement	 their	previous	 volume	on	
u.s.	 institutions,	 The University as Urban  
Developer: Case Studies and Analysis	 (M.e.	
sharpe	and	Lincoln	Institute,	2005).	
	 this	work	is	part	of 	the	Institute’s	City,	
Land,	and	the	university	project	 to	 im-
prove	the	collective	capacity	of 	leaders	to	
achieve	the	multiple	interests	of 	cities,	uni-
versities,	and	communities	in	ways	that	are	
mutually	 agreeable.	 this	 new	 book	 thus	
continues	 the	 dialogue	 between	 univer-	
sities	and	their	host	communities	about	the	
roles	 and	 responsibilities	 of 	 all	 the	 city’s	
residents	(i.e.,	individuals	and	institutions,	
public	 sector	 and	 private	 sector)	 in	 con-
tributing	to	the	quality	of 	life	in	the	city.
	 Linking	the	fields	of 	real	estate	develop-
ment,	higher	education,	and	urban	design,	
this	volume	offers	case	studies	of 	universi-
ties	in	13	countries	in	europe,	asia,	Latin	
america,	 and	 the	 Middle	 east.	 univer-	
sities	 outside	 the	 united	 states	 are	 most	
often	 public	 entities,	 and	 their	 develop-
ment	practices	exemplify	how	the	modern	
state	operates.	the	role	of 	the	knowledge	
economy	 in	 urban	 and	 global	 develop-
ment	has,	in	turn,	forced	a	new	consider-
ation	 of 	 universities	 as	 elements	 of 	 the	
state	and	has	provided	an	empirical	posi-
tion	from	which	to	assess	the	changing	role	
of 	the	state	in	this	dynamic	new	era.
	 the	 book	 features	 contributions	 from	
noted	 urban	 scholars,	 campus	 planners	
and	architects,	and	university	administra-
tors	 who	 provide	 a	 broad	 perspective	 of 	
the	issues	and	practices	that	comprise	uni-
versity	real	estate	development	around	the	
globe.	a	concluding	chapter	by	the	editors	
offers	 practical	 evaluations	 of 	 the	 cases	
and	identifies	best	practices	in	the	field.	
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the	 Lincoln	 Institute	 of 	 Land		
Policy	 has	 collaborated	 with	 the	
International	 Center	 for	 Land	

Policy	studies	and	training	 (ICLPst)	 in	
taiwan	 for	 many	 years,	 and	 in	 october	
2006	 the	 two	 organizations	 cohosted	 a	
conference	on	land-related	issues	to	com-
memorate	the	100th	international	training	
course	held	at	the	center.	the	conference	
gathered	some	of 	the	best	thinkers	on	land	
issues	 to	 discuss	 their	 invited	 papers	 on	
topics	 that	 would	 be	 important	 between	
the	 present	 time	 and	 the	 year	 2015,	 the	
target	date	to	which	united	nations	mem-
ber	states	have	agreed	for	a	set	of 	Millen-
nium	 Development	 goals.	 For	 example,	
the	seventh	goal,	 to	“ensure	environmen-
tal	 sustainability,”	calls	 for	preserving	en-
vironmental	resources,	improving	the	lives	
of 	slum	dwellers,	and	increasing	access	to	
safe	drinking	water.	
	 edited	 by	 gary	 C.	 Cornia	 and	 jim	
riddell,	this	book	compiles	the	conference	
proceedings	and	alerts	policy	and	decision	
makers	 to	 the	changing	circumstances	of 	
how	 society	 views,	 values,	 and	uses	 land.	
some	of 	 the	 issues	addressed	 in	 this	 vol-
ume	help	policy	makers	think	about	how	
to	utilize	land	to	help	govern	a	community.	
this	topic	includes	using	land	as	a	revenue	
source	for	the	funding	of 	government	or	as	
a	tool	in	economic	development.	
	 other	 chapters	 offer	 insights	 and	 ad-
vice	about	technical	and	policy	innovations	
that	might	improve	our	understanding	of 	
land	use	decisions,	or	discuss	the	need	for	
a	 careful	 reevaluation	 of 	 the	 process	 of 	
thinking	 about	 land	 and	 its	 fundamental	
importance	in	a	society.
	 on	 many	 dimensions,	 these	 chapters	
offer	optimistic	outlooks	for	the	future	of 	
land.	technology	is	changing	the	way	land	
is	 now	 managed	 and	 used;	 and	 the	 evi-
dence	 of 	 improvements	 in	 land	 records,	
agricultural	technology,	estimation	of 	land	
values,	 and	dissemination	of 	 information	
about	land	use	is	encouraging.	Worth	con-
sidering	 are	 the	 suggestions	 to	 examine	

toward a Vision of Land in 20��:  
international Perspectives

land	decisions	within	a	framework	of 	sus-
tainable	development,	particularly	regard-
ing	the	sustainability	of 	food	supplies.	

contents
Introduction
1.	 Changing	Views,	Values,	and	uses	of 	

Land,	Gary C. Cornia and Chi-Mei Lin 
Public Finance and Land  
Administration
2.	 the	Property	tax	in	Developing	

Countries:	Current	Practice	and	Pros-
pects,	Roy Bahl and Jorge Martinez-Vazquez

3.	 Property	taxation	in	a	global	econo-
my:	Is	a	Capital	gains	tax	on	real	
Property	a	good	Idea?,	Sally Wallace

Local Economic Development
4.	 the	sprawl	of 	economics:		

a	response	to	jan	Brueckner,		
Gerrit-Jan Knaap

5.	 urban	regeneration	and	sustainable	
environment:	a	nature	Conservation	
approach	for	the	green	Island	of 		
taiwan,	John Chien-Yuan Lin

6.	 the	role	of 	Local	government	in	
Contemporary	economic	Development,	
Michael I. Luger 

Institutional Reform
7.	 	Property	Valuation	in	the	twenty-first	

Century,	Peter F. Colwell and Joseph W. 
Trefzger

8.	 	global	Challenges	for	Land	adminis-
tration	and	sustainable	Development,	
Ian Williamson

9.	 	the	Multilevel	Development	Bank	as	
Midwife:	Delivering	Property	rights	
reform,	John W. Bruce  

Changing Visions of  Land
10.		Land	and	economic	Development:	

new	Institutional	arrangements,		
Daniel W. Bromley

11.		social	Dimensions	of 	rural	resource	
sustainability,	Anthony Bebbington

12.		Future	Challenges	of 	sustainable	
Land	use	in	taiwan,	Kuo-Ching Lin

13.		environmental	Planning	for	a	sus-
tainable	Food	supply,	Robert E. Evenson

14.		toward	a	2015	Vision	of 	Land,		
Jim Riddell
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With	the	publication	of 	European 
Spatial Research and Planning,	the	
Lincoln	 Institute	 adds	 a	 third	

volume	 to	 its	 series	 of 	 investigations	 of 	
spatial	 planning,	 research,	 and	 policy	 in	
europe,	 all	 of 	 them	 edited	 by	 andreas		
Faludi.	 the	 previous	 titles	 are	 Territorial 
Cohesion and the European Model of  Society	
(2007)	and	European Spatial Planning	(2002).	
each	of 	 these	books	 examines	 the	euro-
pean	 experience	 with	 spatial	 planning,	
with	an	expectation	 that	 it	may	hold	 les-
sons	for	land	policy	in	the	united	states.	
	 this	 new	 book	 taps	 into	 the	 treasure	
trove	of 	research	that	is	esPon,	the	euro-
pean	spatial	Planning	observation	network,	
which	 has	 yielded	 a	 plethora	 of 	 studies		
on	 the	 real	 and	 anticipated	 outcomes	 of 	
european	 territorial	 policy.	 the	 esPon	
research	underpinning	this	volume	reveals	
that	policy	goals	 such	as	 sustainable	 eco-
nomic	 growth	 and	 territorial	 cohesion	
have	far-reaching	consequences	across	sec-
tors	and	geography.	the	esPon	corpus	
provides	 the	 chapter	 authors	 with	 the	
means	to	examine	developments	at	the	in-
tersection	of 	research	and	policy.	
	 as	with	the	previous	two	volumes,	the	
approach	 to	 this	 book	 began	 with	 invit-	
ing	a	select	group	of 	people	from	all	over	
europe	to	give	papers	on	their	experience	
with	 various	 aspects	 of 	 esPon’s	 work.	
the	seminar	took	place	at	the	university	
of 	Luxembourg	in	May	2007.	
	 the	chapters	provide	a	comprehensive	
view	of 	how	the	search	for	evidence	to	sup-
port	 the	agenda	of 	 the	european	spatial	
Development	 Perspective	 (esDP)—now	
the	Territorial Agenda—has	proceeded,	what	
the	evidence	has	been	in	some	key	areas,	
what	the	implications	are,	and	what	other	
conclusions	could	have	been	drawn.	the	
authors	 also	 demonstrate	 that	 a	 learning	
exercise	 like	 esPon	 can	 contribute	 to	

european spatial research and Planning
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shaping	 a	 political	 agenda,	 which	 could	
perhaps	serve	as	a	source	of 	inspiration	for	
fellow	planners	across	the	atlantic.	
	 Perhaps	 the	 most	 striking	 area	 of 	 dif-
ference	 between	 europe	 and	 the	 united	
states	 in	 the	 context	 of 	 territorial	 policy	
has	to	do	with	demography.		europe	is	fac-
ing	a	population	deficit	by	mid-century	of 	
the	same	order	as	the	expected	increase	in	
u.s.	population	in	that	period.		While	it	is	
true	 that	 the	 united	 states	 has	 by	 no	
means	 come	 to	 grips	with	 its	 own	 immi-
gration	issues,	it	is	perhaps	still	fair	to	ob-
serve	that	immigration	policy	will	contin-
ue	to	contribute	significantly	to	the	tension	
between	europe’s	continental	vision,	and	
its	 place	 within	 a	 greater	 regional	 neigh-
borhood,	and	the	wider	world.	

	 the	 book	 features	 more	 than	 30	 full-
color	 maps	 and	 numerous	 other	 figures	
that	illustrate	the	concepts	and	trends	dis-
cussed.	Many	of 	these	images	were	devel-
oped	directly	through	esPon	research.

contents
Introduction,	Andreas Faludi
1.	 	organization,	achievements,	and	the		

Future	of 	esPon,	Cliff  Hague and  
Verena Hachmann

2.	 	territorial	Impact	analysis	of 	eu		
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3.	 	Polycentricity	under	the	Looking	
glass,	Janne Antikainen

4.	 	Planning	for	Decline:	the	Demograph-
ic	Imperative,	Diogo de Abreu

5.	 	the	shrinking	Continent:	accessibil-
ity,	Competitiveness,	and	Cohesion,	
Klaus Spiekermann and Michael Wegener

6.	 	response	to	natural	Hazards	and		
Climate	Change	in	europe,	Philipp 
Schmidt-Thomé and Stefan Greiving

7.			Figuring	out	the	shape	of 	europe:	
spatial	scenarios,	Jacques Robert and 
Moritz Lennert

8.	 	north-south	regionalism:	a		
Challenge	for	europe	in	a	Changing	
World,	Pierre Beckouche and Claude 
Grasland 
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Kai Böhme and Bas Waterhout
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of  the European Union:	Policy,	Polity,		
and	Politics,	Thiemo W. Eser and  
Peter Schmeitz

◗  a B o u t  t h e  e d i t o r
. . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . .

andreas	 Faludi	 is	 professor	 of 	 spatial	
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two	 remarkable	 phenomena	 have	
affected	 the	practice	of 	planning	
over	the	past	two	decades:	the	rise	

of 	public	involvement	as	an	integral	com-
ponent	of 	urban	decision	making,	and	the	
technological	 innovations	 that	 enable	 the	
visualization	 and	 simulation	 of 	 physical	
reality.	together	these	phenomena	antici-
pate	the	future,	turning	the	planning	pro-
cess	into	a	journey	of 	discovery	for	profes-
sionals	and	laypeople	alike.
	 Building	on	a	series	of 	workshops	spon-
sored	by	the	Lincoln	Institute	over	the	past	
five	years,	authors	Michael	Kwartler	and	
gianni	 Longo	 present	 principles,	 tech-
niques,	 and	 cases	 based	 on	 their	 profes-
sional	experiences	 in	developing	 sophisti-
cated	 public	 involvement	 processes	 that	
are	used	to	apply	information	technology	
to	planning	and	design.	they	suggest	ways	
that	digital	visualization	tools	can	be	inte-
grated	in	a	public	process	to	present	par-
ticipants	with	clear	choices	and	help	them	
make	informed	planning	decisions.	evidence	
from	communities	throughout	the	country	
shows	 that	 public	 involvement	 supported	
by	visualization	 leads	 to	better	plans	and	
more	livable	places	and	communities.
	 this	book	will	assist	urban	profession-
als,	public	sector	leaders,	and	the	public	in	
navigating	the	complex	and	evolving	pub-
lic	planning	process.	richly	illustrated	with	
more	than	100	color	figures,	photographs,	
and	computer	simulations,	the	material	is	
organized	in	six	chapters:
 Chapter 1,	the	Context,	presents	an	
historic	 overview	 of 	 the	 public	 involve-
ment	 and	 digital	 visualization	 fields.	 It	
traces	the	trajectory	of 	public	involvement	
in	planning	from	confrontational	and	ad-
versarial	tactics	to	the	present	emphasis	on	
cooperation	and	 inclusion.	 It	expands	on	
the	evolution	of 	representation	techniques	
from	 perspective	 drawings	 to	 computer-
aided	visual	simulations.
 Chapter 2,	 Principles,	 Benefits,	 and	
Lessons	 Learned,	 outlines	 principles	 to	
guide	 the	 integration	 of 	 public	 process	

Visioning and Visualization: 
People, Pixels, and Plans

and	 visualization	 tools	 in	 a	 democratic		
decision-making	 process.	 It	 also	 explores	
lessons	learned	in	the	application	of 	digital	
visualization	tools	to	planning	activities.
 Chapter 3,	Public	Involvement	tech-
niques	 in	 Planning,	 illustrates	 a	 range	of 	
public	 involvement	 techniques	 that	 invite	
the	use	of 	visualization	tools.	
 Chapter 4,	 Visual	 simulation	 tools,	
introduces	 specific	 tools	and	 their	uses	 in	
planning,	 such	 as	 representing	 existing	
conditions,	 visualizing	 alternatives,	 and	
monitoring	impacts.	
 Chapter 5,	Implementation,	describes	
formal	and	informal	ways	the	implemen-
tation	of 	a	plan	can	benefit	from	feedback	
opportunities	created	by	visualization	tools.	
 Chapter 6,	Case	studies,	presents	four	
case	studies	spanning	from	the	regional	to	
the	 neighborhood	 scale	 where	 public	 in-
volvement	and	visualization	tools	were	used	
to	help	the	public	make	informed	decisions.
•	 southwest	santa	Fe	City/County	

Master	Planning	Initiative	for	the	City	
and	County	of 	santa	Fe,	new	Mexico	

•	 near	northside	economic	revitaliza-
tion	Planning	Process	for	the	City	of 	
Houston,	texas

•	 Kona	Community	Development	Plan	
for	the	County	of 	Hawaii,	Hawaii

•	 Vision	2030:	shaping	our	region’s	
Future	together,	a	five-county	vision	
developed	for	the	Baltimore	(Mary-
land)	regional	transportation	Board	

Visioning and Visualization	is	intended	to	be	
particularly	 helpful	 for	 those	 planning	 to	
initiate	a	public	visioning	process	support-
ed	by	visualization	tools.	Because	the	au-
thors	explain	both	the	“why”	of 	visioning	
along	with	the	“how”	of 	visualization,	the	
reader	is	well-equipped	to	design	the	vision	
process	 and	 select	 appropriate	 tools	 and	
professional	 consultants	 to	 help	 carry	 it	
out.	Visualization	is	seen	in	this	work	as	a	
kind	 of 	 analysis	 or	 inquiry—an	 activity	
that	assists	those	engaged	in	the	visioning	
process	 in	 exploring	 planning	 scenarios	
and	 design	 options	 under	 conditions	 of 	
complexity	and	uncertainty.
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Michael	 Kwartler,	 an	 architect,	 plan-
ner,	 urban	 designer,	 and	 educator,	 is	 the	
founding	 director	 of 	 the	 environmental	
simulation	 Center	 (esC)	 in	 new	 York	
City,	a	nonprofit	 research	 laboratory	cre-
ated	to	develop	innovative	applications	of 	
information	 technology	 for	 community	
planning,	 design,	 and	 decision	 making.	
Contact:	kwartler@simcenter.org

Gianni	Longo	is	an	architect	and	found-
ing	 principal	 of 	 aCP–Visioning	 &	 Plan-
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decades,	 he	 has	 pioneered	 the	 develop-
ment	of 	programs	designed	to	involve	citi-
zens	in	the	planning	and	decision-making	
process.	Contact:	glongo@acp-planning.com
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a	new	 era	 of 	 data	 democracy	 has	
arrived,	enabling	tremendous	im-
provements	 in	 land	 information	

systems	 and	 opening	 up	 a	 wealth	 of 	 op-
portunities	for	the	practice	of 	community	
development	 and	 the	 management	 of 	
community	 resources.	 geographic	 infor-
mation	 systems	 (gIs)	 and	 Web	 services	
have	dramatically	expanded	the	ability	to	
access,	 analyze,	 disseminate,	 and	 display	
vast	quantities	of 	data.	these	powerful	tech-
nologies	make	 it	possible	 for	cities,	coun-
ties,	 and	 even	 regions	 to	 integrate	 their		
administrative	databases	and	make	parcel-
level	 information	 available	 to	 the	 public	
via	the	Internet.	
	 Community	 organizations	 that	 gather	
and	 analyze	 data,	 together	 with	 the	 na-
tional	 networks	 that	 support	 them,	 also	
play	a	crucial	role	in	the	democratization	
of 	 data—serving	 as	 bridge-builders	 for	
technology,	government,	and	the	commu-
nity.	With	this	extensive	information	infra-
structure	 in	 place,	 community	 develop-
ment	practitioners	now	have	greater	access	
to	 the	 detailed	 property	 data	 that	 are	 so		
vital	for	analyzing	and	monitoring	changes	
in	neighborhood	real	estate	markets.	
	 this	 report	 is	 part	 of 	 a	 multiyear	 re-
search	 and	 action	 project	 by	 PolicyLink,	
the	urban	Institute,	and	the	Lincoln	Insti-
tute	of 	Land	Policy	to	advance	the	field	of 	
parcel	data	 systems	and	 their	application	
to	community	revitalization	and	equitable	
development.	It	describes	how	pioneering	
organizations	 and	 partnerships	 are	 turn-
ing	robust,	integrated	parcel	data	systems	
into	powerful	tools	for	guiding	community	
change.	
	 Case	studies	of 	five	cities	and	regions—
Chicago,	Cleveland,	Minneapolis–st.	Paul,	
Philadelphia,	 and	 Washington,	 DC—	
detail	some	of 	the	nation’s	most	promising	
applications	of 	property-level	information.	
they	 were	 selected	 to	 demonstrate	 how	
land	 information	 systems	 can	 be	 used	 to	
address	a	wide	range	of 	community	devel-
opment	challenges	on	both	an	urban	and	
regional	scale,	such	as	the	following:	

transforming community development  
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• Providing decision support for major initiatives.	
In	Cleveland,	parcel	data	are	being	used	
to	 inform	 land	 acquisition	 decisions	
and	 model	 block	 efforts	 in	 six	 neigh-
borhoods	targeted	for	revitalization.	

• Informing foreclosure prevention strategies.	
university-community	 partnerships	 in	
Cleveland	and	Minneapolis–st.	Paul	are	
developing	 systems	 to	 identify	proper-
ties	at	risk	of 	foreclosure	and	to	design	
effective	interventions.

• Targeting outreach to low-income homeowners.	
Community	 organizations	 in	 Chicago	
and	Philadelphia	have	used	parcel	data	
to	target	services	and	resources	to	help	
low-income	 owners	 maintain	 and	 im-
prove	their	homes.	

• Planning commercial district revitalization.	
using	 Web-based	 gIs	 tools,	 commu-
nity	 groups	 in	 Chicago	 have	 surveyed	
local	 commercial	 districts	 to	 support	
economic	 development	 and	 transit-	
oriented	development	planning.	

• Supporting community organizing.	 a	 resi-
dent	 task	 force	 in	 one	 of 	 Cleveland’s	
most	 distressed	 neighborhoods	 used	
data	 on	 loan	 transactions	 to	 identify	
and	 take	 legal	action	against	property	
flippers.	

• Monitoring and preserving affordable housing.	
an	enhanced	parcel	data	system	is	sup-
porting	collaborative	efforts	to	preserve	
section	8	units	and	manage	the	afford-
able	housing	stock	in	Washington,	DC.

these	 and	 other	 advanced	 applications	
described	 in	 this	 report	 demonstrate	 the	
vast	 potential	 that	 integrated	 parcel	 data	
systems	hold	for	the	creation	of 	equitable	
and	 sustainable	 communities.	 Fulfilling	
this	 promise,	 however,	 requires	 ongoing	
investments	 in	 systems,	 institutions,	 and	
processes.	 In	 particular,	 the	 support	 of 	
government	at	all	levels	and	of 	institutions	
and	foundations	is	needed	to	bring	emerg-
ing	solutions	to	scale,	disseminate	best	prac-
tices	 in	the	use	of 	parcel	data,	and	foster	
continued	innovation	in	land	information	
systems	to	support	community	change.	
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conducts	research	and	writes	on	a	variety	
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munity	building	and	regional	equity	strat-
egies.	Contact:	Sarah@policylink.org

G.	 thomas	 Kingsley	 is	 a	 senior	 re-
searcher	 and	 research	 manager	 in	 hous-
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courses and conferences

the	education	programs	listed	here	
are	offered	for	diverse	audiences	
of 	elected	and	appointed	officials,	

policy	advisers	and	analysts,	taxation	and	
assessing	officers,	planning	and	development	
practitioners,	business	and	community	
leaders,	scholars	and	advanced	students,	
and	concerned	citizens.	For	more	infor-
mation	about	the	agenda,	faculty,	accom-
modations,	tuition,	fees,	and	registration	
procedures,	visit	the	Lincoln	Institute	Web	
site	at	www.lincolninst.edu/education/courses.asp.	
	 For	information	about	other	programs	
offered	by	the	Program	on	Latin	america	
and	the	Caribbean,	visit	www.lincolninst.edu/
aboutlincoln/lac.asp,	and	for	information	
about	the	Program	on	the	People’s	re-
public	of 	China,	visit	www.lincolninst.edu/
aboutlincoln/prc.asp.

Programs in the united states

monday, aPriL �
holy cross hogan center,  
Worcester, massachusetts 
eds, meds, and municipalities:  
developing shared goals  
and strategies for mutually  
Beneficial results
roz greenstein, Lincoln institute of  
Land Policy; and dale allen, the cecil 
group, Boston

the	Lincoln	Institute	of 	Land	Policy		
and	the	Cecil	group	are	offering	a	day-
long	conference	to	achieve	a	better	un-
derstanding	of 	the	dynamics	involved		
in	the	relationships	between	institutions,	
neighborhoods,	and	municipalities,	and		
to	provide	a	toolkit	to	increase	long-term,	
mutually	beneficial	strategies	for	leaders	

P r o g r a m  calendar

and	practitioners	from	institutions	and	
municipalities.	the	strategies	focus	on	
programmatic,	physical,	and	investment	
opportunities	to	spur	community	and	eco-
nomic	development	that	results	in	positive	
returns	for	all	parties—a	major	theme	in	
the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Department	of 	
economic	and	Community	Development	
and	its	City,	Land,	and	the	university	
program.

Programs in Latin america 

monday–friday, aPriL �–��
Bogotá, colombia
Property taxation in Latin america
martim smolka, Lincoln institute of Land 
Policy; and claudia decesare, independent 
researcher and consultant.

Leading	practitioners	involved	in	the	poli-
cies	and	administration	of 	property	taxes	
share	experiences	and	exchange	views	on	
tax	issues	in	this	seminar.	theoretical	and	
practical	aspects	of 	the	property	tax	are	
examined:	determination	of 	property	
values;	links	with	urban	finance;	compo-
nents	and	definition	of 	the	tax	base;	assess-
ment	performance;	tax	rates	and	exemp-
tions;	information	systems	(cadastre,	
maps,	and	gIs);	collection	and	appeal;	
and	responsibilities	of 	policy	makers		 	
and	administrators.

summer 2008
asunción, Paraguay
Large scale urban Projects course
martim smolka, Lincoln institute of Land 
Policy; claudia decesare, independent re-
searcher and consultant, Brazil; and eduar-
do reese, universidad nacional general 
sarmiento, Buenos aires, argentina

this	professional	development	course	
examines	projects	designed	to	redefine	
uses	to	large	land	tracks	in	urban	areas		
of 	Latin	american	cities.	It	focuses	on	the	
tools	and	instruments	available	for	alter-
native	land	use	regulatory	regimes	and	on	
methodologies	to	evaluate	the	impacts	of 	
these	projects.	the	projects	include	those	
designed	to	promote	the	redevelopment,	
regeneration,	or	conversion	of 	deteriorat-
ed	or	abandoned	urban	areas,	and	the	
rehabilitation	of 	historical	centers	and	
city	center	building	stock.

Lincoln Lecture series

the	Institute’s	annual	lecture	series	is	pre-
sented	at	Lincoln	House	in	Cambridge,	
Massachusetts,	beginning	at	12	p.m.	(lunch	
is	provided),	unless	otherwise	noted.	Con-
sult	the	Lincoln	Institute	Web	site	(www.
lincolninst.edu)	for	information	about	other	
dates,	speakers,	and	lecture	topics.	the	
programs	are	free,	but	pre-registration	is	
required.	Contact	help@lincolninst.edu	to	
register.

Wednesday, aPriL 2� 
the resilience of new orleans:  
urban and coastal adaptation to 
disasters and climate change
doug meffert, visiting fellow, Lincoln  
institute of Land Policy, and deputy director, 
tulane/Xavier center for Bioenvironmental 
research, new orleans 

Wednesday, may 28, �:00–�:00 Pm
global universities and urban  
development: case studies  
and analysis
Lecture, Book signing,   
and reception 
david c. Perry, great cities institute,  
university of illinois at chicago

Wim Wiewel, university of Baltimore

tuesday, june �0
the London climate action Plan
nicky gavron, deputy mayor, London

thursday, june �2
understanding the Performance of 
taxes on Property in Latin american 
countries: a Preliminary analysis
claudia decesare, consultant on property 
taxation and valuation, Brazil

requests for Proposals on Latin america

the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Program	on	Latin	america	and	the	Caribbean		
coordinates	research	activities	and	seminars	to	promote	the	advancement	
of 	knowledge	on	urban	land	policies,	land	markets,	and	related	themes	in	

the	region.	each	year	scholars	are	invited	to	submit	proposals	for	a	competitive	
selection	of 	research	projects	in	response	to	a	request	for	Proposals	process.	In	
2008	proposals	will	address	five	research	themes:	the	measurement	and	assess-
ment	of 	residential	segregation	in	large	Latin	american	cities;	cadastres,	gIs,	and	
other	land	information	systems;	land	procurement	by	the	public	sector	and	relat-
ed	expropriation	issues;	the	impact	of 	public	sector	interventions	on	land	prices;	
and	alternative	instruments	to	finance	urban	development.	
	 the	rFP	guidelines	will	be	posted	on	the	Lincoln	Institute	Web	site	in	early	
june,	and	the	deadline	for	submitting	proposals	is	july	10,	2008.	Consult	the	Web	
site	at	http://www.lincolninst.edu/education/rfp.asp
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research fellowships  
available 

the	Lincoln	Institute’s	Program	
on	the	People’s	republic	of 	
China	offers	research	fellow-

ships	through	the	newly	established	
Lincoln	Institute–Peking	university	
Center	for	urban	Development	and	
Land	Policy	in	Beijing.	these	fellow-
ships	are	designed	to	help	qualified	
scholars	enhance	their	capacity	in	land	
and	tax	policy	fields	that	address	the	
Institute’s	primary	interest	areas	in	
China.	Priority	topics	include	urban	
economics,	land	use	and	policy,	urban	
and	rural	planning,	local	public	finance,	
and	property	taxation.	the	deadline	
for	these	applications	is	May	16,	2008.	

the	Department	of 	Planning	and		
urban	Form	supports	fellowships	in	plan-
ning	and	the	built	environment,	with	a	
particular	focus	on	three	themes:	spatial	
externalities	and	multi-jurisdictional	
governance	issues;	the	interplay	of 	
public	and	private	interests	in	the	use	
of 	land;	and	land	policy,	land	conser-
vation,	and	the	environment.	the	ap-
plication	deadline	for	these	fellowships	
is	september	15,	2008.	

application	guidelines	and	additional	
information	on	all	of 	these	fellowship	
programs	are	available	on	the	Insti-
tute’s	Web	site	at	http://www.lincolninst.
edu/education/fellowships.asp

	 other	potential	explanations	for	the	results	that	may	be	of 	interest	to	plan-
ners	considering	Brt	investments	include	the	timing	of 	the	effects.	the	capital-
ization	of 	benefits	from	the	Brt	extensions	may	take	a	long	time	to	occur.	our	
analysis	covers	only	up	to	three	years	after	the	extension	was	inaugurated,	but	
the	development	impacts	of 	transportation	projects	tend	to	take	longer.	a	relat-
ed	explanation	is	that	properties	also	appreciate	in	anticipation	of 	transporta-
tion	investments,	rather	than	when	extensions	are	inaugurated.	
	 It	is	also	possible	that	the	effects	differ	for	neighborhoods	within	each	study	
area.	although	we	used	properties	within	1	km	of 	a	Brt	station	(the	catchment	
area	identified	by	local	planners	in	their	transMilenio	feasibility	studies),	it	is	
possible	that	prices	increased,	but	only	for	a	subset	of 	properties	(for	example,	
those	closest	to	a	station).	Finally,	it	is	likely	that	the	land	value	impacts	of 	pub-
lic	investment	in	transportation	are	different	for	commercial,	multifamily,	and	
single-family	properties.	Price	increases	for	commercial	space	have	been	detect-
ed	in	other	cities	(Cervero	and	susantono	1999;	Cervero	and	Duncan	2002).	
	 there	is	no	simple	way	of 	unambiguously	examining	the	land	value	impacts	
of 	large	public	investments.	In	this	study,	we	attempted	to	build	on	prior	studies	
and	overcome	their	limitations.	our	findings	show	some	promise	for	financing	
infrastructure	through	the	land	value	increases	they	may	create.	But	ambigui-
ties	and	caveats	remain	that	are	not	easily	resolved.	In	the	meantime,	decision	
makers	will	continue	to	explore	solutions	to	mass	transportation	options	and	
ways	to	finance	it,	and	Brt	will	contribute	to	addressing	the	pressing	mobility	
needs	of 	cities	around	the	world.	

The Case of BogoTá’s  
TRansMILenIo
CONT iNUED  F rOM  paGE  7

©
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icolás Estupiñán 
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the Lincoln institute of Land Policy is supporting a new public radio  
series titled shifting ground that aims to bring new depth to the reporting 
of land use issues. this occasional series, airing on All Things Considered 
on national Public radio, explores how land policy has an impact on the 
ground. the series showcases innovative tools and practices that are be-
ing applied in communities facing land use challenges across the country.

The producer of the series is David Baron, an award-winning author and jour-
nalist who has worked in public radio for more than 20 years, previ- 
ously as science/environment correspondent for Npr and science editor for 
the public radio international/BBi program, The World. His book, The Beast 
in the Garden: A Modern Parable of Man and Nature (W.W. Norton, 2004), ex-
plores the growing conflict between people and wildlife in suburban america.

The lincoln institute provided support for Baron’s research for the series 
through its Department of planning and Urban Form. The series is also sup-
ported by The Orton Family Foundation, based in Burlington, Vermont.

“Stories about land use are often technical and abstract,” Baron notes. “Zoning, setbacks, comprehensive plans— 
just mention the terms, and eyes glaze over. We decided the key to this series would be storytelling, and though the  
stories are place-specific, they touch on issues that listeners can relate to, wherever they live.”

One installment looks at conservation easements, a popular tool for protecting private land from development, by  
exploring the case of an easement at a Wyoming ranch put in place in 1993 and then undone years later. another  
story looks at a community in Nevada that is trying to save its rural character in the face of suburban growth. Other  
stories in the series are based in New York, Texas, and Michigan, addressing the siting of wind farms, the difficulties of 
removing homes from eroding beaches, and the use of green burials as a land conservation tool.

The first installment was aired in late February, and others will continue throughout the year. Each program will be  
archived and available on the Shifting Ground Web site, which is accessible at the lincoln institute Web site under  
publications and Multimedia at www.lincolninst.edu/pubs/shifting_ground.asp.

What’s New on the Web

illustrating one of david Baron’s public radio reports, these homes in 
surfside Beach, texas, must be removed from the public beach, where 
severe erosion has left them stranded. homeowners call the state’s 
order an unconstitutional taking and are fighting it. state officials say 
nature, not the government, has taken private property.

© David Baron
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Online publications
The lincoln institute Web site 
hosts all issues of Land Lines 
published since 1995 and an 
increasing number of other pub-
lications. The search functions 
have been upgraded to help you 
find the title, author, or type of 
publication that you want. Go to 
www.lincolninst.edu/pubs/index.
asp to begin your search.

policy Focus reports
The lincoln institute has pub-
lished 16 policy focus reports 
since 1995, and several other 
reports are being prepared  
for distribution this year. all of 
these reports are available for 
free downloading, and most  
are also available for purchase.  
See page 22 for information 
about the most recent report.

The Lincoln institute’s 2008 Publications catalog 
features more than 100 books, policy focus reports, 
and multimedia resources. These publications represent 
the work of institute faculty, fellows, and associates 
who are researching and reporting on a wide range of 
topics in valuation and taxation, planning and urban 
form, and economic and community development in the 
United States, latin america, Europe, China, South africa, 
and other areas.To request a copy of the catalog, e-mail 
your complete mailing address to help@lincolninst.edu 
or call 1-800-laND-USE (1-800-526-3873). The complete 
catalog is also posted on our Web site. www.lincolninst.edu

Working papers
More than 520 working papers are posted online for 
free downloading. These papers include the results of 
institute-sponsored research, course-related materials, 
and occasional reports or papers cosponsored with other 
organizations. Some papers by associates affiliated with 
the institute’s programs in latin america and China are 
available in Spanish, portuguese, or Chinese. 


